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This working document outlines basic guidelines for how Simpson University plans to reopen in 
the fall for safe residential living and on-campus instruction. As we continue to monitor the 
constantly changing pandemic situation, please be aware that these guidelines may need to 
change. The health and safety of our students, faculty, staff, and visitors is our highest priority.  
Please review this information and direct any questions to the Dean of Students 
(mendraske@simpsonu.edu). Thank you for your help and cooperation in keeping our 
community safe. 
 
ACADEMICS AND START OF THE SEMESTER 
 

Fall Semester Schedule 

Simpson is currently planning to open on time for the fall. Classes are scheduled to start on 
Monday, Sept. 7, and end on Friday, Dec. 18. There are some considerations for specific 
programs (e.g., nursing) that may benefit from an adjusted semester schedule, but that is not 
happening at this time. We will provide updates as they become available. Similarly, there are 
considerations being made for ending well. This semester will require flexibility from our 
community as we continue to adjust throughout this period. 

New Student Orientation 

New students will be assigned an NSO Weekend start date, starting on Friday, Sept. 4, or 
Saturday, Sept. 5. New students will be notified of their NSO Weekend start date as soon as 
possible. New international and third-culture students will receive information regarding 
international New Student Orientation from the international liaison in the Office of Admissions. 
Many orientation opportunities will be available for students and families online prior to NSO 
Weekend. All parents and guests are expected to follow campus social distancing guidelines.  

New Student Move-In 

New students will move in on their assigned NSO Weekend start date, except those who are part 
of an approved early arrival group. Student-athletes of fall sports will be notified of their move-
in date and early arrival instructions by their coaches. It is recommended that only one or two 
family members accompany the new student to NSO/move-in. All parents and guests are 
expected to follow campus social distancing guidelines. 

mailto:mendraske@simpsonu.edu


Returning Student Move-In 

Returning student move-in days will be staggered beginning Friday, Sept. 4. Students will be 
notified regarding details by mid-July. Move-in dates for returning student-athletes of fall sports 
will be communicated by their coaches. Student leaders, student workers, and participants of 
other programs approved for early arrival will be notified regarding their move-in date by the 
program leader. It is recommended that only one or two family members accompany returning 
students to campus. All parents and guests are expected to follow the campus social distance 
guidelines. 

Physical Distance and Face Coverings 

People will be asked to wear face coverings when they are in high-risk situations as outlined by 
the CA guidance for the use of face coverings. That includes Simpson’s campus. Students are 
expected to either maintain a physical distance of 6 feet or wear a face covering while on 
campus. Face coverings should be worn when entering campus buildings, passing through 
hallways and stairs, or riding elevators. Students are not expected to wear coverings while alone 
in an enclosed space or working alone in an open space at a social distance of 6 feet. A covering 
is not required if it creates a serious health risk or hazard to the student. In this case, a physical 
distance of 6 feet must be maintained if possible.  

Classroom Instruction 

Efforts are under way to ensure each classroom environment provides a safe 6-foot distance 
between each individual. If a classroom is unable to be configured with 6-foot distance, 
maximum distance will be provided with a face covering required.  

Chapel and Events 

The chapel program will be offered according to public health guidelines for church gatherings. 
Accordingly, chapel may be offered with adjustments for distance and will allow remote access 
for those not able to attend. Large events and the chapel program may also be offered in a way 
that allows for smaller groups. Outdoor events may be held without limit to size as long as 
proper distance and face coverings guidelines are followed. 

Remote Education 

Most classes will be offered in remote, hybrid, or online (synchronous and/or asynchronous) 
formats in order to meet student and faculty health needs as much as possible related to COVID-
19 high-risk criteria as described by CDC guidance, illness, required quarantine and COVID-19 
isolation. For health concerns related to COVID-19, students must have a high-risk condition as 
listed by the CDC and documented by a medical professional, as well as approved by the 
Academic Success Center.  

 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Guidance-for-Face-Coverings_06-18-2020.pdf


Choir/Music 

Choir and music will operate within the places of worship guidelines provided by the state. 

Internships/Student Teaching/Clinicals 

Students are expected to follow the guidelines of the specific site. When returning to campus, 
students should take every precaution with hygiene and sanitization of personal belongings. 

Library 

The library will post a site-specific protection plan that will address distancing guidelines, 
hygiene/cleaning guidelines, and face-covering protocols. Follow the state library guidance when 
possible. 

 
CAMPUS LIFE 
 

Residence Halls 

Students living on campus will be asked to maintain distance and wear face coverings during the 
first 14 days of the semester. At that point each suite will be considered a family unit, and 
distance and face covering will not be required in the residential rooms for those family units. 

Residency Requirement 

The residential requirement has not changed. In keeping with the current policy, students must 
complete an application to be approved to live off-campus. For health concerns related to 
COVID-19, students must have a high-risk condition as listed by the CDC and documented by a 
medical professional, as well as approval by the Academic Success Center, in order to live off 
campus. 

Residence Hall Lobbies 

Students will maintain a physical distance of 6 feet or 3 feet with a face covering in common 
spaces, including residence hall lobbies. Hard surfaces in common areas will be sanitized on a 
regular schedule.  

Dining Center and Coffee Shop 

Food service will be provided while limiting density, increasing to-go options, and following 
CDC guidance for food service. Special arrangements will be made for students who are at 
higher risk for severe illness from COVID-19 as described by CDC guidance, and information 
will be made available. Follow the Food Service Guidelines when possible. 

https://covid19.ca.gov/pdf/guidance-places-of-worship.pdf
https://www.library.ca.gov/Content/pdf/services/toLibraries/COVIDGuidanceLibraries.pdf
https://www.library.ca.gov/Content/pdf/services/toLibraries/COVIDGuidanceLibraries.pdf
https://covid19.ca.gov/pdf/guidance-restaurants-bars.pdf


 

Athletic Programs and Weight Room 

Athletic practice and competition will be allowed following the athletic checklist provided by the 
county. Game management, including spectator guidelines, are still being developed and we will 
provide an update when available. The athletic program will follow the Athletic Practice 
Checklist when possible. 

Student Service and Administrative Offices 

Each department will post a site-specific protection plan that will address distancing guidelines, 
hygiene/cleaning guidelines, and face-covering protocols. Follow the office workspace guidance 
when possible. 

 
TRAVEL 

 
University Travel 

Students traveling as part of a Simpson program must be fever-free and healthy (no COVID-19 
symptoms). Students will participate in temperature checks prior to boarding buses or vans. 
Employee leaders will take every precaution to ensure students are kept as healthy as possible. 

Student Personal Travel 

Students are strongly discouraged from traveling out of Shasta County during the semester. 
Students will follow state guidance on recommendations regarding out-of-state travel and 
quarantine. If travel is necessary, students should take every precaution while away from campus 
and self-monitor carefully for illness for 14 days following their return to campus. Students 
should avoid travel to COVID-19 “hot spots” as determined by the CDC. Travel has significant 
implications for the health of the community. Please use every precaution for the health and 
safety of fellow community members, remembering that all travel introduces risk. 

Sharing Vehicles 

Students are encouraged to ride alone or with household members/living-area members only 
whenever possible.  

 
HEALTH GUIDANCE AND SANITATION 

 

https://www.co.shasta.ca.us/docs/libraries/hhsa-docs/covid-19/athletic_practice_guidelines_6-8-2020.pdf?sfvrsn=b297f389_2
https://www.co.shasta.ca.us/docs/libraries/hhsa-docs/covid-19/athletic_practice_guidelines_6-8-2020.pdf?sfvrsn=b297f389_2
https://covid19.ca.gov/pdf/guidance-office-workspaces.pdf
https://covid19.ca.gov/pdf/guidance-office-workspaces.pdf


Hygiene and Self-Assessment 

• Implement a process to investigate COVID-cases, alert Shasta County health department, 
and identify and isolate close workplace contacts of infected students or employees until 
they are tested.  

• Implement a process for symptom screenings and/or temperature checks and exclude 
those with symptoms and/or temperature of 100.4˚F or higher. 

• Provide information on COVID-19, preventing spread, and who is especially vulnerable. 
• Provide information on leave and workers’ compensation benefits. 
• Train employees on when to seek medical attention and how to self-screen at home using 

CDC guidelines. 
• Train employees on the importance of not coming to work if they have any COVID-19 

symptoms or if someone they live with has been diagnosed with COVID-19. 
• Train employees on the importance of hand washing, physical distancing, and proper use 

of face coverings. 

Classrooms and Common Areas 

Students are expected to disinfect their individual classroom space or common area space with 
provided sanitizer. Additionally, disinfection of common areas will occur regularly. 

Shared Equipment 

Shared equipment should be used by only one student at a time and disinfected between each 
use. Students are expected to disinfect shared equipment with provided sanitizer after every use.  

Illness 

Students who are experiencing fever ≥100.4° F or symptoms of COVID-19 are expected to go 
home or, if returning home is not possible, remain in their residence hall room until they have 
been fever-free for 24 hours without medication and have relief of COVID-19 symptoms. We are 
working with local hotels to provide options for those that are not able to return home. Students 
should not participate in any on-campus activities while ill. Residential students should report 
symptoms to Health Services. Residential students should also report symptoms to the Residence 
Life staff as soon as possible for meal delivery and living area health. 

Exposure to COVID-19 

Students who have been exposed to COVID-19 but are not exhibiting symptoms will self-
monitor and report daily to Health Services. Exposure is considered ≥15 minutes within 6 feet of 
a person with COVID-19 without either individual wearing a mask. Students who are exhibiting 
symptoms should quarantine off-campus or in their residence hall room until negative test results 
clear them to return to campus life. 

COVID-19 Symptoms 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/symptoms-testing/symptoms.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/index.html
https://www.labor.ca.gov/coronavirus2019/#chart
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/symptoms-testing/symptoms.html


Students who exhibit symptoms of COVID-19 or as determined by Health Services will be 
quarantined off-campus or in their residence hall room until they no longer exhibit symptoms 
and a negative test clears them to return to campus life.  

COVID-19 Positive Test 

Students who test positive for COVID-19 must follow the current CDC guidelines as provided 
by Health Services. This will include, but is not limited to: self-monitoring, quarantine, isolation 
and testing. Students who are isolated must move to specified campus housing with a private 
bathroom or may isolate at home. Meals and other items necessary for academics will be brought 
to students isolating on campus. Students who have recovered may return to their campus 
housing, classes and/or work.  

Contact Tracing 

Students who test positive for COVID-19 will be contacted by the Shasta County Public Health 
Department for contact tracing from the date of onset of symptoms.  

  
*Credit to Asbury University for template/source material. 

 


